Beaufort County Library BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING Minutes – July 12, 2023 – 4:00 p.m. Pluffton Branch Library

Bluffton Branch Library 120 Palmetto Way Bluffton, SC

The fourth scheduled meeting for 2023 was held in-person at the Bluffton Branch Library.

<u>Trustees</u>: Lynne Miller, Chair; Janet Porter, Vice-Chair, Joseph Bogacz, Bernie Kole, Shawna Kulpa, James Morrall, Janine Mutterer, Tracey Robinson, and Terry Thomas

Absentees: Brenda Ladson-Powell

<u>County Staff</u>: Keighla Pope (Broadcast Services), Chuck Atkinson (Assistant County Administrator, Development & Recreation Division)

County Council Member: Anna Maria Tabernik, Beaufort County Council District 6

Hosts: Amanda Dickman, Library Director; Joshua Greer, Deputy Director

Guests: Nancy Berry (Bluffton resident)

<u>Call to Order</u>: The meeting was called to order at 4:02 pm

Pledge of Allegiance: Ms. Robinson led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Public Comment: None.

Minutes from meeting held May 10, 2023:

• The minutes for May 10, 2023 were approved on a motion from Mr. Kole and a second from Ms. Robinson. There was a unanimous vote to approve.

Correspondence/Memberships: None.

<u>Library Director's Report:</u> Amanda Dickman, Library Director presented her report:

• <u>Personnel Update</u>: The *Library Organizational Chart* is provided for reference. There are currently four (4) vacant positions. Two are in the process of being filled.

• Projects Update:

- Port Royal Library design: Ms. Dickman explained that the Port Royal project is currently out for bid. The bidding opportunity will close on August 16th and Beaufort County procurement office will select a contractor. Concurrently, Library Administration is working with appropriate vendors to select materials, furniture, fixtures and equipment.
- <u>Summer Reading:</u> Ms. Dickman reports that Summer Reading is halfway underway and will run through July 31st. In addition to the Summer Reading program, each branch

1 07.12.2023

- library will be sites for the Summer Break Café program providing free lunch to children throughout August 4th.
- Strategic Plan achievements: Ms. Dickman presented the following update noting progress made towards achieving the strategic objectives outlined in the Strategic Plan 2023-2025:

• User Experience:

- Successful **ILS migration** from Evergreen to SirsiDynix on June 22nd. Although the migration was successful, the SCLENDS libraries continue to fine tune the configuration to resolve issues as they arise.
- Parking Token pilot program at the Beaufort Branch Library will continue through August 31st. Library guests may receive one (1) parking token equal to the value of 1 hour of parking when they register for a library card, attend a library program, volunteer at the library, conduct research in the Beaufort District Collection, or complain about paid parking/ticket.
- Special **Summer Reading events** have been well attended:
 - Todd Key juggler and reading encourager performed to audiences at St. Helena (42), Bluffton (123), Lobeco and HHI (87).
 - Yasu Ishida magic origami story artist presented "Japanese Journey through Magic" to audiences at St. Helena (76), Beaufort (46), Lobeco (38), Bluffton (110) and HHI (52).
 - 20th Anniversary of Lobeco Branch Library occurred this past June with festivities including the Traveling Preschool Bus, photo opportunities, and light refreshments.
 - Bad Art at Bluffton event provided attendees with the opportunity to create their idea of "bad art".
 - HHI Library guests created 212 cards to be distributed through Meals on Wheels
- Collections: Library Board of Trustees policy committee has reviewed the *Collection Development* policy and suggested updates for approval by Library Board of Trustees.
- Communication: Library marketing staff have received new BCL branded promotional items (sunglass straps, earbuds, stickers, and temporary tattoos) for distribution at upcoming outreach events.
- Space: Progress continues towards opening the Port Royal Library.

Committee Reports

<u>Finance Committee</u>: Mr. Bogacz explained the following financial documents in detail and expressed that the Beaufort County Library is in good financial standing.

- <u>FY 2023 Special Funds Report</u>: (see attachment)
 Mr. Bogacz explained the attached report noting the receipts and expenditures from special fund sources.
- Beaufort County Library System Budget Update FY 2023: (see attachment)
 - Mr. Bogacz noted the receipt of the final State Aid payment of \$105,332 for the purchase of library materials. For Fiscal Year 2023, Beaufort County Library should receive \$421,277.53 of State Aid funds in quarterly installments.
 - Mr. Bogacz explained the documents in detail noting that at having completed FY2023, the Library spent 97% of the annual budget.

- FY 2023 Library Materials Expenditure year-to-date: (for more details, see attachment)
 - Mr. Bogacz explained the document in detail noting fiscal year-to-date expenditures totaling \$760,682.
 - Mr. Bogacz noted that with upcoming invoices to be paid for materials, the Library reached the spending goal for FY23.
- **FY 2024 Budget update**: Mr. Bogacz reported that the FY24 budget is now in place and ready for use.

Public Library Foundation: Ms. Miller reported the Foundation has not met recently.

Friends of the Library (FOL):

- Beaufort Branch: Mr. Morrall reported that the Friends of the Beaufort Library hosted their annual meeting on Saturday, June 10th at the Beaufort Branch Library. They will next meet on Wednesday, June 14th for new board member orientation.
- Bluffton Branch: Ms. Richman reported that the Friends of the Bluffton Library will next meet on Thursday, July 13th at the Bluffton Branch Library. Ms. Dickman announced they recently received a \$250 grant from the Friends of South Carolina libraries to assist with their document retention project.
- <u>Hilton Head Branch</u>: Ms. Miller confirmed the next scheduled meeting will be held in September.

Policies and Procedures Committee:

- Ms. Miller noted that in accordance with the Library Board of Trustees bylaws, library policies are to be reviewed on a "regular basis". She reported that the Policies and Procedures committee met in June to review staff recommendations to update the *Collection Development* policy, *Challenged Materials* policy, *Request for Reconsideration* form. They also discussed updates needed to the Library Board of Trustees bylaws.
- Updates to Collection Development policy: Ms. Dickman described the proposed updates to the Challenged Materials policy since its last review in March 2013.

Discussion:

- o Mr. Bogacz made two recommendations:
 - Removing the word "Public" from the first sentence under the "Collection Development" heading.
 - Replace "digital offering/s" with "digital offering(s)" under the "Collection Maintenance" heading.

<u>Motion:</u> Mr. Kole made a motion to adopt the updates to the *Collection Development* policy with the discussed additions noted by Mr. Bogacz. Mr. Bogacz seconded. There was a unanimous vote for approval.

• Updates to Challenged Materials policy: Ms. Dickman explained the proposed updates to the Challenged Materials policy since its last review in July 2000.

Discussion:

o Dr. Porter recommended the committee add a designated time for the Library Board to review an appeal to the Library Director's decision to a request for

- reconsideration. The policy committee will review and provide suggested wording for consideration in the next Library Board meeting.
- o Mr. Bogacz suggested renaming the *Challenged Materials* committee of the Library Board of Trustees to the *Request for Reconsideration* committee to align with the policy name change.
- o Ms. Mutterer suggested replacing "him/herself" with "them" in the second paragraph.

<u>Motion</u>: Mr. Kole made a motion to adopt the updates to the *Challenged Materials* policy with the discussed additions. Mr. Bogacz seconded. There was a unanimous vote for approval.

• Updates to Customer's Request for Reconsideration form: Ms. Dickman explained the proposed updates to the Customer's Request for Reconsideration form since its last review in March 2013.

Discussion:

- o Ms. Tabernik suggested to amend the acknowledgement statement in Question 1 to state "I acknowledge that I have read or examined the entire work"
- o Ms. Mutterer recommended rewording Question 2 to state "What are your concerns about this material?"

<u>Motion:</u> Mr. Kole made a motion to adopt the updates to the *Request for Reconsideration* form with the discussed additions. Ms. Mutterer seconded. There was a unanimous vote for approval.

- Updates to *Library Board of Trustees bylaws*: Ms. Miller explained the proposed the following updates to the bylaws:
 - O Add the following statement in Article 6: "Members of the public who wish to address the Board may do so in the Public Comment segment of the order of business. A time limit of 3 minutes per person will be adhered to unless extended by the presiding Chair. There will be a total of 15 minutes allotted for public comments"

Discussion: Ms. Mutterer suggested removing "unless extended by the presiding Chair"

<u>Motion:</u> Mr. Kole made a motion to adopt the proposed change to the bylaws with the discussed revision by Ms. Mutterer. Mr. Thomas seconded. There was a unanimous vote for approval.

Strategic Planning Committee: No update.

Challenged Materials Committee: No update.

<u>Library Facilities Committee:</u> Mr. Kole reiterated that the Port Royal Library project is currently out for bid. The bidding period will end on August 16th. The selected vendor will require council approval in September for award.

Gifts and Art Committee: Ms. Miller presented two requests for consideration:

• Table and dedication of Loretta Wells: Ms. Miller explained the proposal from the Friends of the Bluffton Library regarding the donation and dedication of a custom table in memory of

4 07.12.2023

- Loretta Wells. Mr. Kole made the motion to accept with second by Mr. Bogacz. There was a unanimous vote for approval.
- Art donation for HHI: Ms. Miller explained the proposal from artist Lauren Jackson regarding two pieces of art for the Hilton Head Branch Library. Upon review, the Gifts and Art committee do not recommend accepting the donation as it does not meet the requirements as stated in the *Donations and Gifts* policy. Mr. Kole made the motion to deny the proposal with second by Mr. Thomas. There was unanimous vote to deny the donation per the requirements of the *Donations and Gifts* policy.

Old Business: None.

New Business: None.

Announcements:

• The next public meeting of the Library Board of Trustees is scheduled for September 13th at the St. Helena Branch Library.

With no other business to discuss, Ms. Miller adjourned the Library Board of Trustees meeting at 5:26 pm on a motion from Mr. Kole and a second from Ms. Robinson.

Respectfully submitted,

Amanda Dickman Library Director